PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 9, 2010
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 9, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Mark Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Plymouth Municipal Airport Visit – Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz noted that Plymouth Municipal Airport Manager Thomas Maher arranged an aerial tour of Plymouth for him and the new DPW, Hector Castro.   Local pilot Doug Crociati was gracious to provide the one-hour tour, he said, which helped him and Mr. Castro to familiarize themselves with the expanse and diversity of Plymouth’s terrain.  Mr. Stankiewicz noted that, after the aerial tour, Mr. Maher brought him through a tour of the facility and the various on-site businesses.     

Visitor Services Board – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that he attended a recent meeting of the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”) during which the board reviewed several requests for funding for visitor information signage, community programs, visits from sister city delegations, and tourism promotion.   
Fire Department Staff Meeting – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that he attended one of the Fire Department’s regular staff meetings during which the Fire Chief reviewed operational issues, training, safety procedures, radio interoperability, and budgetary information.  
Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation – Mr. Stankiewicz provided a brief account of his first meeting with the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation, at which the Foundation reviewed and approved its tax returns, non-profit status, and plans for development of 132 Court Street.  At this meeting, he said, Economic Development Director Denis Hanks announced plans for a local job fair scheduled for early April.
Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station – Mr. Stankiewicz discussed a meeting he held with representatives from Entergy to become familiar with the company and its operation of the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station.  It is anticipated, he said, that the power station will receive a 20-year extension of its license from the Federal Energy Regulatory Committee, and, thus, the Town and Entergy will prepare for negotiations on a new Payment in Lieu of Taxes (“PILOT”) agreement. 
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License
· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North) requested three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for private dinners to be held from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. on the following dates: February 12, 19, and 26, 2010.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Café Olio / Stephen Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Junk Dealer (New)

· Aaron’s, Inc., 91 Carver Road, Unit C2
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Junk Dealer License for Aaron’s, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· Monster Café, 531 Federal Furnace Road, Carl Bruno

Issuance of this license is subject to the provision of all necessary documents and approval of the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Monster Café.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the December 29, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Machado, who did not attend the December 29th meeting.
Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Cathy Rhear of 96 Sandy Beach Road for her male Staffordshire Terrier (12 months old).   
Article 29 / Fire Alarm Systems Bylaw – The Board discussed the Advisory & Finance Committee’s recommendation to double the fine schedule proposed within Article 29 of the Annual Town Meeting (pertaining to the Town’s bylaws on Fire Alarm Systems).  By consensus, the Board chose to maintain its original recommendation on Article 29, made at the January 19, 2010 meeting.

Public Comment

Paul Hapgood of Precinct 9 asked Mr. Stankiewicz to discuss Town Counsel’s opinion on the plowing and grading of private roads.

The Town’s legal counsel, Mr. Stankiewicz explained, has opined that municipalities may only provide maintenance services on public ways or those private roads that provide a public transport from one place to another, as opposed to private dead-end roads and cul-de-sacs.  Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the opinion given by Town Counsel as guidance to the Roads Advisory Committee has no bearing on—and, thus, no changes will be made to—the Town’s snowplow policy (as the Town voted to adopt special legislation pertaining to this).
Discussion ensued between Mr. Hapgood, members of the Board, and the Town Manager regarding the maintenance of private roads and the definition of “open to the public.”   Both Mr. Stankiewicz and Chairman Quintal sought to assure the public that the Town will deliberate carefully upon how it will proceed with addressing private roads in response to Counsel’s legal opinion.    Mr. Hapgood requested that the Board hold a public hearing on the matter, and Chairman Quintal affirmed that the Board would do so.

Loring Tripp thanked the Board for opposing the Planning Board’s challenge of a recent ruling made by the Zoning Board of Appeals on the auto dealership proposed for Long Pond Road.  Years ago, he said, Plymouth had the reputation of being anti-business, and, given the recent response to Town Meeting’s vote on the proposed meals tax, it is in danger of regaining this reputation again.   Mr. Tripp recommended that the Board consider resurrecting the economic development task force that was formed back in the late 1990’s to revitalize and generate commercial growth.  
Richard Knox spoke to the Board regarding its recent recommendation for approval of the use of Community Preservation Act (“CPA”) funds for affordable housing (Special Town Meeting Article 13A).   Mr. Knox stated that, as a citizen, he already pays taxes to the State and Federal governments for affordable housing programs.  Local tax revenue, he said, should not be used for these programs when it could be directed to vital town services.  Mr. Knox offered his opinion that the CPA was a good program when economic times were better, but the purchase of open space, he said, eliminates tax dollars that the Town could be collecting (from residential or commercial development that could have occurred on those properties).

In response to Mr. Knox’s comments, Chairman Quintal sought to clarify that CPA funds can only be applied to historic preservation, affordable housing, and the acquisition of open space.    The Board, he noted, will discuss the CPA at its meeting of February 23, 2010.

Public Hearing – Transfer of All Alcohol General On-Premise Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a Transfer of an Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise Liquor License FROM Digital Media Services, Inc. d/b/a Memorial Hall, 83 Court Street, Joseph Goldberg as Manager TO Goldberg Entertainment & Management, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth Memorial Hall, 83 Court Street, Joseph Goldberg as Manager.  Notice of this hearing, he noted, was given in accordance with Chapter 178 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Judy Goldberg addressed the Board on behalf of Goldberg Entertainment & Management, Inc. and explained that the request for transfer represents the change of business name only; otherwise, no changes to operations are proposed.

Seeing no questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public.  No citizens came forth.  He then closed the hearing and awaited a motion.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the transfer of an Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise Liquor License FROM Digital Media Services, Inc. d/b/a Memorial Hall, 83 Court Street, Joseph Goldberg as Manager TO Goldberg Entertainment & Management, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth Memorial Hall, 83 Court Street, Joseph Goldberg as Manager.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing
· Goldberg Entertainment & Management Inc. d/b/a Plymouth Memorial Hall (83 Court Street, Joseph Goldberg, Manager) requested the following licenses in conjunction with its request for a transfer of liquor license:
· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – dancing, live entertainment, moving pictures, plays; floor, light or theatre shows.
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.
· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler, Comprehensive Entertainment, Extension of Hours, and Early Sunday Opening license to Goldberg Entertainment & Management, Inc.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Public Hearing: Transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a Transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License FROM DJI Enterprises, LLC d/b/a The Crow’s Nest, 170 Water Street, David Iandoli as Manager TO Water Street Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a The Waterfront, 170 Water Street, Michael J. Cardelle as Manager.  Notice of this hearing, he noted, was given in accordance with Chapter 178 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Michael Cardelle spoke to the Board on behalf of Water Street Restaurant Group, LLC.   In response to questions from the Board, Mr. Cardelle explained that Water Street Restaurant Group, LLC seeks transfer of the liquor license in conjunction with its acquisition of the restaurant & bar establishment.   Use of the licensed premises will remain the same, he said, until he and his partners come back before the Board with a request to add a first level patio.   

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public.  No citizens came forth.  He then closed the hearing and awaited a motion.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License FROM DJI Enterprises, LLC d/b/a The Crow’s Nest, 170 Water Street, David Iandoli as Manager TO Water Street Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a The Waterfront, 170 Water Street, Michael J. Cardelle as Manager.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.

Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing

· Water Street Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a The Waterfront, 170 Water Street, Michael J. Cardelle, Manager requested the following licenses in conjunction with its request for a transfer of liquor license:
· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – jukebox, radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment
· Sunday Entertainment – jukebox, radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.
· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler, Comprehensive Entertainment, Sunday Entertainment, Extension of Hours, and Early Sunday Opening license to Water Street Restaurant Group, LLC.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.

400th Anniversary Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that the presentation from the 400th Anniversary Committee (originally scheduled for this meeting) was rescheduled to February 16, 2010.  

Annual & Special Town Meeting Articles
Article 17A
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or taken any other actions relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Article 17B 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to fund the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, or any action relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that school-related Articles 17A and 17B are heard annually with regard to Medicaid reimbursements (17A) and transportation for out-of-district Agricultural Vocational students (17B).

Gary Costin, Business Administrator for the School Department, responded to some brief questions from the Board about the expenses related to each article.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 17A and Article 17B of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Special Article 8

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the purposes of financing the following water pollution abatement facility projects: repair, replacement and/or upgrade of septic systems, pursuant to agreements with the Board of Health and residential property owners; including without limitation all costs thereof as defined in Section 1 of Chapter 29C of the General Laws; to determine whether this appropriation shall be raised by borrowing from the Massachusetts Water Pollution Abatement Trust or otherwise, or take any other action relative thereto.

OFFICE OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Ms. Arrighi explained that, each year, Town Meeting considers this article pertaining to the Town’s Title V Septic System Betterment Program.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 of the 2010 Spring Special Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 11
To see if the Town will vote to transfer a  parcel of land shown on Assessor’s ,  Map 61, Lot 30  Mountain Hill Road, from the Town Treasurer for the purpose of sale to the Board of Selectmen for any municipal use, including the potential siting for wind, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Patrick Farah, Planning Technician from the Office of Planning & Development, presented Special Article 11, which represents a request to convey land taken in tax title to general municipal use for the potential situation of a Town-owned wind turbine.   Mr. Farah referenced a map presented to the Board displaying Lot 30 on Assessor’s Map 61, an approximate 30-acre parcel off Mountain Hill Road, where further study can occur to determine whether the site would be viable for a successful turbine project.   

Following some brief questions posed to Mr. Farah, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 11 of the 2010 Spring Special Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Special Article 12
To see if the Town will vote to transfer a  parcel of land with buildings thereon shown on Assessor’s Map 46, Lots H181-16A and H181-015, identified as 29 Manomet Road, from the Town Treasurer for the purpose of sale to the Board of Selectmen for the purpose of conveyance, and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen, to convey said parcel of land and buildings thereon to the Plymouth Municipal Affordable Housing Trust for the purpose of developing affordable housing, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and to  execute any and all instruments as may be necessary or convenient on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said conveyance, subject to such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deem appropriate, including payment of nominal consideration, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, presented Special Article 12 pertaining to the Affordable Housing Trust’s interest in property on Manomet Point Road that was recently taken in tax title.   The Trust, Mr. Hartmann said, intends to demolish the deteriorated structure on the approximate one-acre site to construct 4-8 rental units that would be deed-restricted as affordable in perpetuity and counted towards Plymouth’s affordable housing count.  

Mr. Hartmann responded to some brief questions from the Board regarding the number of units that the site could accommodate and how the new units will be designed to fit with the surrounding characteristics of the neighborhood.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 of the 2010 Spring Special Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 22
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw, Section 205-3 Definitions by adding language defining high voltage utility poles and by amending Section 205-17 Lot Regulations.  (I) Height, to include language to increase the height of an existing high voltage utility pole by a maximum of 15 feet without a special permit for wireless communication equipment, as well as, any other associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Hartmann explained that Article 22 will alter the Town’s existing bylaw language related to high voltage utility poles.   The new language, he said, modifies and delineates the allowed height and uses for these utility poles to permit the placement of telecommunication equipment on the top of the structures.  Mr. Hartmann noted that, by allowing the addition of this equipment to existing high-voltage utility structures without the requirement of a special permit, the Town is providing communication companies with a further incentive to use existing structures—as opposed to the construction of monopoles or towers on new sites.

Chairman Quintal and Selectman Hallisey expressed concern that the Town could lose lease customers on its municipal communication towers to NSTAR, if NSTAR is allowed to add telecommunications equipment on all of its high-voltage utility poles.  Mr. Hartmann responded that the utility poles would need to be situated near the Town’s towers for this to occur, because placement of telecommunications equipment is based on geographic coverage.  

Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, addressed the Board to note that most of the telecommunication leases on the Town’s towers are set for twenty years in length.

Mr. Hartmann added that the often-lengthy permitting process for telecommunications towers makes existing towers more attractive to companies; even if one of the Town’s lessees chose to migrate to a competitor’s tower, another company would be waiting to take its place on the Town’s existing, permitted tower.   Article 22, he noted, is part of the Town’s good faith effort to resolve a legal matter with NSTAR, but it will also benefit the Town, in terms of aesthetics, by eliminating the demand for new towers in the area of these high-voltage poles. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 22 of the 2010 Spring Special Town Meeting.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.   Chairman Quintal requested more information prior to making a decision on the article, and Selectmen Machado and Hallisey both noted their concerns with Article 22.  Vice Chairman Malaguti withdrew his motion, and Chairman Quintal asked staff to return before the Board on February 23, 2010 with further information.

Article 24
To see if the Town will accept the provisions of chapter 43D of the MA General Laws as amended pursuant to Section 11 of chapter 205 of the acts of 2006, and to approve the filing of an application with the Interagency Permitting Board for the designation of land at Russell and South Russell Streets designated on the Town of Plymouth  Assessor’s Map 19 as Parcels 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 22, 23,and 24A as a Priority Development Site, or take any other action in relation thereto.    

REDEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Ms. Arrighi explained that the Selectmen chose to hold their decision on Article 24 until the Town’s Planning Director could address some questions regarding the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority’s (“PRA”) request to designate the 1820 Courthouse Corridor as a Chapter 43D Priority Development Site.

Lee Hartmann, director of Planning & Development, stated that, though the requirements of Chapter 43D designation will be a challenge for him and his staff, he will support the PRA’s request.  Chapter 43D designation, he explained, will help the PRA become eligible for various grants and technical assistance for the reinvigoration of the courthouse corridor.

In response to some questions from Selectman Machado, Mr. Stankiewicz concurred with Mr. Hartmann that staff does not want to stand in the way of any benefits that the Chapter 43D designation will bring to the 1820 Courthouse.

In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Marc Garrett, chairman of the Planning Board, affirmed that the Planning Board voted to support Article 24.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 24 of the 2010 Spring Special Town Meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next presentation.
Article 39
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw, Section 205-63 “(OSMUD) Open Space Mixed Use Development”, by modifying certain requirements, conditions and/or definitions therein, including but not limited to buffers, setbacks, building height, building size, adjacent parcels and the limitation on the permitted number of drive-through establishments, as well as associated sections, provisions definitions, tables, charts and procedures pertaining thereto, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION:  Robert Betters, et al.

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at approximately 8:10 p.m.

John Judge of Pinehills LLC provided a presentation on Article 39, an article submitted by petition to modify the Town’s zoning bylaw pertaining to The Pinehills development—Section 205-63, Open Space Mixed Use Development (“OSMUD”).   Mr. Judge referenced an independent review undertaken by Connery & Associates in which The Pinehills was described as a highly successful, award winning mixed used development that has generated millions in tax revenues and retail spending for Plymouth.   

Mr. Judge explained that, over the past decade, the OSMUD zoning has been amended to enhance the Pinehills Master Plan and respond to changing market conditions.   He outlined and explained the Pinehills’ request for four (4) modifications via Article 39, most of which, he said, are related to the Pinehills’ Village Green:

1. Increase the number of permitted drive-through uses to two (other than for financial institutions)

2. Reduce the building setback along Clark Road from 200 feet to 100 feet within 3,000 feet of the limited access highway (Route 3)

3. Increase the maximum building height permitted in the Village Green District from 45 to 55 feet

4. Change the definition of land adjacent or contiguous to the OSMUD 
The Pinehills’ Village Green, Mr. Judge said, is the Town’s sixth village center and serves the commercial, service-related, and retail needs of Pinehills residents and Plymouth residents at-large.   Mr. Judge discussed, in detail, how the proposed zoning changes within Article 39 (numbers 1, 2, and 3, as listed above) will enhance the Village Green without changing its fundamental vision or character.   
The fourth request (listed as number 4, above), Mr. Judge explained, relates to Pinehills LLC’s potential interest in including other Pinehills-owned parcels around Great Island Pond within the OSMUD.   Essentially, Mr. Judge said, he and his partners are hoping to determine (via Article 39) whether Town Meeting would be amenable to the addition of these parcels to the OSMUD and the amendment of the Pinehills Development Plan.  
Mr. Judge responded to questions and concerns offered by the Board pertaining to building height, buffer zones, and expansion of the OSMUD.   With regard to whether the Town’s Fire equipment can properly respond to emergencies at buildings of such proposed height, Mr. Judge noted that the Town’s Fire Chief has indicated that the buildings would require comprehensive sprinkler systems.   Mr. Judge reiterated his explanation of the buffer zone reduction and discussed the reasons why he believes it will improve the visibility of the Village Green area while enhancing its aesthetic appearance.  He answered several questions about the proposal to change the definition of land adjacent to the OSMUD, noting that the current definition requires that parcels be contiguous—which does not account, he said, for the pond that separates other Pinehills-owned properties from the main OSMUD-defined properties.   
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, provided informational responses relative to height restriction, potential OSMUD expansion, and the proximity of the proposed expansion to the Town’s well zone.   Mr. Hartmann affirmed Mr. Judge’s assertion that Town Meeting has direct control over the expansion of the OSMUD.   He briefly outlined the nearby areas to which The Pinehills could potentially expand and noted the various conservation parcels and existing locations/structures that would inhibit contiguous expansion in certain directions.   In response to concerns offered by Selectman Machado about the proximity of one of the Town’s well zones to the proposed expansion, Mr. Hartmann noted that he met with the Town’s new Director of Public Works to discuss the matter.   At this point, Mr. Hartmann said, there are no major concerns about the impact to the well zone, if The Pinehills connects all development in these areas to its independent wastewater system.

Mr. Garrett discussed the Planning Board’s review of Article 39.   The Planning Board, he said, recommended that Town Meeting support the request for an additional permitted drive-through and the increase in building height within the Village Green.   Mr. Garrett affirmed that the Planning Board supported the reduction of the Clark Road buffer zone from 200 to 100 feet, but only westward along Clark Road to a point just east of the Pinehills Fire Station.  The Planning Board felt that there were too many unanswered questions to proceed at this time with the fourth request to change the definition of land adjacent to the OSMUD, he explained, because the land that Pinehills LLC wishes to connect is separate and distinct not only in its literal location but in its characteristics and access features.     
Members of the Board offered assessments of the requests outlined in Article 39 and posed further questions to Mr. Judge.  Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed concern about the proposed expansion of the OSMUD to non-contiguous parcels, specifically because of the proximity to the Town’s well site.   Selectman Mahoney asked numerous questions regarding the estimated assessed value of Pinehills’ proposed expansion, the setting aside of open space, and the potential affect on the Town’s well site.   Selectman Mahoney and Selectman Machado both referenced a letter from Plymouth resident Pete Stearns in which Mr. Stearns expressed concerns about the affect of expansion on the well zone.  Selectman Hallisey suggested that it would be better for the Pinehills to expand under the guidance of the OSMUD rather than as-of-right.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Barry Meltzer of Precinct 12 stated his belief that the Town should prevent any risk to its water supply by investigating the request for OSMUD expansion before proceeding further.   

Pete Stearns discussed his concerns about The Pinehills’ proposed OSMUD and displayed maps that highlighted the Pinehills properties, Briggs preservation, and well zone.   The Town chose to preserve the former Briggs estate to preserve the scenic landscape and protect its natural resources, he said, and an environmental study conducted by the Horsley Witten Group on the well zone (referred to as the Briggs Well Site) determined its viability as a public water source.   Mr. Stearns speculated on the ways in which The Pinehills might develop its acreage—whether by as-of-right or through transfer of development rights—and how it could adversely impact the well zone and roadway access through the protected Briggs preserve.  He encouraged the Board to investigate The Pinehills’ proposal further before approving the request to change the definition of land within the OSMUD.

Seeing no further public comment, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend to Town Meeting the first three items outlined within Article 39 (pertaining to the additional drive-through, reduced buffer zone, and increased building height) and oppose the fourth item related to the change in definition of land adjacent or contiguous to the OSMUD.   Selectman Machado seconded the motion.

Selectman Mahoney inquired whether Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion included the Planning Board’s recommendation on the perimeter length of the buffer zone change.  Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that his motion reflected the buffer zone change as proposed by The Pinehills, not the Planning Board’s recommended modification.  
The Board then voted 5-0-0 to approve the motion made by Vice Chairman Malaguti to recommend Article 39 (as specified, above) of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  

Article 36
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to convey to BRIAN WHITFIELD, of 26 North Street, Plymouth, Plymouth County, Massachusetts, a non-exclusive, perpetual easement for purpose of pedestrian access in, along, and upon those portions of the Town owned property at 28 Middle Street, Plymouth, shown as “Granite Steps and Stoop” on a Plan entitled: “Plan of Land and Condominium, in Plymouth, Massachusetts, February 27, 2009, Owned By: Brian T. Whitfield, 26 North Street, Plymouth, MA 02360” and recorded at the Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Plan Book 55, Page 427 as Plan number 387 of 2009, on such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen may determine, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, presented Article 36, which proposes to convey a permanent easement over Spooner Alley to the owner of property at 28 Middle Street.  The stone steps leading to the exit/entrance of 28 Middle Street stray onto the public alley, he explained, and thus, the owner has requested a permanent easement to allow the steps to remain.  Mr. O’Brien noted that the easement will accompany the license agreement between the Town and the property owner that the Board previously approved.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 36 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 37
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to convey to NEW HOPE CHAPEL OF PLYMOUTH, INC., having an address of 89 Court Street, Plymouth, Plymouth County, Massachusetts, its successors and assigns, a non-exclusive, perpetual easement for the purpose of using pedestrian walkways and for the construction, maintenance, repair, and replacement of extensions of the existing walkways within any portion of the easement area not containing walkways in, along, and upon those portions of the Town owned property at 83 Court Street, Plymouth, shown as “Proposed Walk/Access Easement” on a sketch on file with the Town Clerk entitled: “Exhibit A, Sketch Plan, Memorial Hall, Plymouth, Massachusetts, Prepared for: the Town of Plymouth, Scale: 50’ feet to an inch, January 5, 2010, Plymouth Department of Public Works –Engineering Division, Russell A. Firth, Town Surveyor”,  on such terms and conditions which the Board of Selectmen may determine, or take any other action relative thereto
BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Mr. O’Brien provided a brief explanation of Article 37 which, if approved, will grant an easement to New Hope Chapel of Plymouth for the construction of a pedestrian walkway between 89 Court Street and Memorial Hall (83 Court Street).   The Board previously approved a license agreement between the Town and New Hope Chapel, he noted, and Article 37 will make the easement permanent.    Mr. O’Brien explained that the walkway between the two properties is intended to allow for better pedestrian access /egress to both buildings.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 37 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 38
Shall the Town vote to instruct and authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into an agreement waiving any prior deadlines and reversion rights and extending the times for a reversion back to the Town of the real property containing approximately 27.9 acres of land, more or less being partly in Plymouth and partly in Kingston, as contained in the prior vote of Town Meeting on ______, 2004, which meeting authorized the transfer of the property from the Board of Selectmen for general municipal purposes to the Board of Selectmen for sale to a not for profit corporation or entity for purposes of an African-American and Cape Verdean museum of history and research center, said property being shown as Parcel 27A-1 on Town of Plymouth Assessor’s Map 104 and as Lot 3 on the Town of Kingston Assessor’s Map 104, (formally shown as Lot 9, Block 16 on the Town of Kingston Assessor’s Maps); which transfer was to aid in the historical preservation of the New Guinea Settlement and Historic Parting Ways Cemetery; the property was transferred from the Town to the Parting Ways Museum Corporation on _______; said agreement to extend the times for a right of reverter to the Town of Plymouth to the occurrence of any of the following events:

1. the grantee shall sell or offer the property for sale;

2. the grantee shall be dissolved or fail to perform its corporate purposes or cease to function for any reason whatsoever;

3. the grantee shall fail to obtain all permits and approvals necessary for the construction of a museum and research center within five (5) years from the recording of the extension agreement called for herein; 

4. the grantee shall not have substantially completed construction of the approved improvements within ten (10) years from the recording of the extension agreement called for herein.

Said title to said property shall vest in the Town upon the recording at Plymouth County Registry of Deeds of an affidavit by the Board of Selectmen stating the occurrence of any of the events recited herein.

Or take any other action thereon.

BY PETITION:  Frank J. Andrews, et al.

Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town Manager’s Office has received a request from the petitioner that Town Meeting take no action on Article 38. 
The Board honored the petitioner’s request and took no action on Article 38 of the 2010 Spring Annual Special Town Meeting.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Article 27 / Graffiti Bylaw – Selectman Machado reiterated his concerns about Article 27, the proposed graffiti and litter bylaw.   The Police Chief, he said, has indicated that he cannot enforce the provision in the bylaw that proposes to grant the Town the authority to remove graffiti from private property.    Selectman Machado questioned the subjectivity involved in distinguishing graffiti from art and stated his belief that the Board should rescind its vote to recommend Article 27.

Ms. Arrighi explained that, as is customary, Town Counsel will conduct a review of all warrant articles to identify any issues pertaining to language or legality.  The Board can then modify or withdraw its decision on Article 27, based on Counsel’s advice, she added.

Letters

Committee Resignations – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted recent letters from Heidi Mayo and Richard Knox, who each resigned from service on Town committees (Recycling Committee and Cultural Council, respectively).   He requested that letters of thanks be sent to them for their service to the Town.
Distinguished Visitors / Visitor Services Board – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced some recent remarks made by the chairman of the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”) regarding the Board’s request for funds for the Distinguished Visitors Account.   The remarks, he said, questioned the definition of “distinguished visitor” and the impact of the Town’s sister city relationships on local tourism.   While difficult to quantify, Vice Chairman Malaguti explained, a sister city relationship promotes the Town just as much as any art show (that the VSB would typically fund).   He noted that the Town’s sister cities have treated Plymouth’s delegations well, and he advocated that the Town reciprocate the hospitality through funding the Distinguished Visitors Account, accordingly.  

Disposal Costs / Pay-As-You-Throw – Vice Chairman Malaguti made note of a letter from a resident who asked that the Town allow each household to dispose of one television or computer monitor per year, at no charge.   The resident, Vice Chairman Malaguti said, expressed frustration that he pays a flat fee to dispose of the minimal trash he generates, while he sees others throwing away a considerable amount.   Vice Chairman Malaguti reiterated his long-standing position that a Pay-As-You-Throw disposal program would be the most equitable solution to such frustration.  

Recent Changes to Open Meeting Law – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced correspondence from Town Counsel regarding remote participation at public meetings and recent changes to the Open Meeting Law.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town Manager’s Office has requested that Kopelman & Paige (Town Counsel) conduct a training for Town officials on the new regulations.

New Business

400th Anniversary Committee – Selectman Machado noted that Peter Balboni, Plymouth resident and business owner, has expressed interest in serving on the 400th Anniversary Committee.    Chairman Quintal asked staff to include the appointment on the following week’s agenda for the Board’s consideration.
Sex Offender Residency Restriction Bylaw – Selectman Machado inquired as to how citizens can serve on the Town Meeting subcommittee that will review the Sex Offender Residency Restriction Bylaw. 

Ms. Arrighi noted that a subcommittee of elected Town Meeting members, as designated by the Committee of Precinct Chairs, will review the proposed Sex Offender Residency Restriction bylaw.   If the Board wishes to create its own committee, then it must vote to do so and advertise for participants. 
Parking on Royal Street – Selectman Hallisey noted a call he received from a resident who said that he was nearly forced off the road by oncoming traffic on Royal Street on a stretch that was narrowed by several parked cars.   Ms. Arrighi responded that she would look into the matter and follow up with the resident.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:45 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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